Sandy Town Council



	Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 5 December 2011 at 7.40 pm.



	Present: Cllrs J Ali, N Aldis, W Jackson, K Lynch, C Osborne, M Pettitt,  Mrs R Runchman, D Sharman, M Scott, R Smith, Mrs J Smyth, Mrs S Stacey, Mrs S Sutton, G White. 
Central Bedfordshire Councillor Ms N Sheppard was also present. 

Absent:  Cllr S Lunn


	1
	Apologies for absence (107/2011-12) 
Cllr Lunn had sent apologies for absence and Cllr Pettitt had sent apologies for his anticipated late arrival.

Central Bedfordshire Cllr Maudlin had also sent apologies for absence. 
 

	2
	Declarations of interests (108/2011-12)
(a) Personal Interests

Cllr Jackson declared an interest in item 16 as his son-in-law was a member of staff.

Cllr White declared an interest in item 9 as a member of the Festival committee.

(b) Prejudicial Interests

None.
(Cllr Pettitt joined the meeting.)



	3


	Questions from electors (109/2011-12)
1) Cllr Aldis asked how the Town Council proposed to respond to the recent letter in the Biggleswade Advertiser which criticised the Town Council and described its offices as lavish and opulent.   The Mayor noted that the same edition of the newspaper had contained information about the community activities in which Sandy Town Council was involved.  Whilst the Council did not regard the criticism as well founded it was agreed that it would be unhelpful to respond.

2) Cllr Osborne asked whether the urgent replacement of pump housing for the water pump at Sandy Bowls Club would be dealt with immediately and whether this would be on the F&GP committee agenda for 12 December 2012.  The Clerk responded that the matter was already in hand and had been discussed with the Chairman of F&GP and would be on the agenda.
3) Cllr White raised two questions arising from a recent councillor’s surgery.  The first concerned a letter to Alistair Burt with regard to the A1, an elector had not received a copy of this letter and the Clerk confirmed that since the surgery the letter had been written and a copy sent.  The second concerned tree roots which were affecting the road/pavement in Midland Road (opposite the shops in Engayne Avenue) and in Longfield Road.  An elector has asked for repairs to be undertaken and the council agreed to pursue this matter with CBC.
4) Cllr Pettitt asked about the legal responsibility of repairs and maintenance of the Skelleter memorials in Pleasant Place which formerly lay within the boundary of the Baptist Chapel there.  An elector had expressed concern about the state of repair of the structures themselves and the surrounding stone walls and ironwork.  The Clerk had already begun work on this question as advance notice had been given.  It was not known who was responsible for the memorials but this would be investigated. 


	4
	Planning Applications (110/2011-12)
Town Council reviewed and discussed the following planning application received from Central Bedfordshire Council for comment:

1) CB/TPO/11/00352 Fell one Horse Chestnut located at side of 12a St Neots Road
It was resolved: to object strongly to any works to this mature Chestnut tree which had been an important landmark in the community for generations and which did not appear to be posing any hazard or threat to amenities.  
2) CB/11/03693/LDCE Lawful Development Certificate at Sandy Railway Station, Station Road, Sandy.

It was resolved: to make no objections to the certificate because the business concerned was already contributing to the local economy, it had been in operation for a number of years and had caused no problems to the town.
3) CB/11/03993/FULL Installation of satellite dish at 1 High Street Sandy.

         It was resolved: to object to the proposed installation because 
this building was the former post office in a central location in the Sandy conservation area. The Council objected to what had already happened to the property’s signage as it has had a deleterious effect on the street scene.  The addition of a satellite dish would be to the further detriment of an important building in a prominent location.  The Council suggested that consideration was given to alternative options such as fibre optics or some way of disguising the satellite dish.  


	5
	Minutes of previous meeting (111/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the special meeting of Sandy Town Council and the ordinary meeting of Sandy Town Council both held on Monday 31 October 2011 as correct records of proceedings. 
It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council held on 7 November 2011 as a correct record of proceedings with the following amendments: to record that Cllr Obsorne was present at the meeting and to add to item 3 that Cllr Runchman abstained when the recorded vote on the first proposition was taken.



	6
	Mayoral Communications (112/2011-12)
The Mayor thanked all those who had attended the remembrance services held in Sandy during November 2011.

It was resolved: to note the Mayor’s recent engagements as listed in the report accompanying the agenda.



	7
	Deputy Mayoral Communications  (113/2011-12)
It was resolved: to note the Mayor’s recent engagements as listed in the report accompanying the agenda.

 

	8
	Minutes of Committees (114/2011-12)
It was resolved: to receive  minutes from the following meetings
1) F&GP Committee 7 November 2011 (It was noted that Cllr Osborne had been present.)
2) Staffing Committee 14 November 2011

Following discussion arising from the staffing committee minutes it was agreed that a meeting would be organised in February 2012 (aiming for 20 February 2012) at which development work could be undertaken by members on the production of a strategic plan for the council.  It was noted that refurbishment of the Depot would also be considered as part of the estimates planning for 2012-13 and would be discussed at a meeting of F&GP on 12 December 2011 and at the meeting of the Audit Committee to be held in December 2011.  The council noted the arrangements for Christmas opening and suggested that the TIC and the Town Council offices should share a consistent policy for Christmas opening in 2012. 

3) Audit Committee 28 November 2011 (It was noted that an amendment would be proposed to these minutes reflecting the intention to scrutinise the budget at a further meeting of the committee in December 2011 at which all members were welcome.)
4) PP&OS Minutes 17 October 2011


	9
	Sandy Festival (115/2011-12)
Cllr Lynch declared a personal interest in this item as a member of the organising committee.
Permission to use Sunderland Road Recreation Ground and Jenkins Pavilion on 16 June 2012 had been requested by the Sandy Festival Steering Committee.  
It was resolved: to give permission for the Recreation Ground to be used for this purpose at no charge and permission for the Jenkins Pavilion to be used at a nominal charge of £50 on condition that the Town Council would be provided with a stall at no charge, the Committee would ensure they liaised with the Cricket Club and that Sandy Town Council would be credited in Festival publicity materials.


	10
	Tourist Information Centre (116/2011-12)
A report from the Clerk giving details of Sandy TIC’s planned participation in a Greensands Ridge walking event on 22 April 2012 and other activities had been circulated before the meeting.
It was resolved: to approve the Clerk’s request to make use of the council chamber and other town council resources to support this event.  
It was resolved: to note progress with the Walkers are Welcome application.  



	11
	Town Plan (117/2011-12)
The full Sandy and Beeston Town Plan had been published and the council welcomed this and congratulated the Town Plan Steering Group on its achievement.  Members discussed next steps for the plan and the Clerk was asked to represent the Town Council’s wish to learn what the group had in mind when she attended the group meeting on 6 December 2011.  Cllr Aldis noted that Blunham Town Plan had a “champion” who regularly attended Parish Council meetings and reported on progress with their plan.



	12
	Central Bedfordshire Council: “Libraries for the Future” (118/2011-12)
Council noted correspondence from Central Bedfordshire Council drawing attention to the “Libraries for the Future” consultation document and discussed the role of Sandy Library which was thriving under the management of Madeleine Phippen.
It was resolved: to write to Central Bedfordshire Council to express the community’s appreciation of the work of Sandy Library which was a vibrant and social place used by all sectors of the community at different ages and stages in life.  The local internet access was important and well used and the wide range of services provided such as Knit and Natter, Rhymetime, Chatterbooks, Good Afternoon were very valuable to Sandy.  The council had recently arranged to hold its own local surgeries in the library.


	13
	Sandy Upper School (119/2011-12)
Cllr Aldis declared a personal interest as a governor of Sandy Upper School.  Members noted an exchange of correspondence between the Clerk and the CEO of Central Bedfordshire Council concerning the Trust status of Sandy Upper School and its impact on community facilities.  Cllr White noted that the potential implications of the transfer of property to the trust and its impact on community use of facilities had been anticipated by STC and discussed at a meeting with CBC as early as 21 March 2011 when the Town Council’s concerns were expressed.  These concerns remained.  The Clerk reported that a date for the next meeting of the stakeholders group of Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre had not yet been arranged by Central Bedfordshire.  It was confirmed that a meeting of Sandy Town Council Sports and Leisure Centre had been postponed due to the Clerk’s illness and was due to take place in early January 2012.


	14
	Reports from Representatives (120/2011-12)
1) Central Bedfordshire Councillor Sheppard reported on recent developments, in particular the continued search for Central Bedfordshire owned land for allotment use in the Sandy area.  She also noted that the CBC website had been relaunched and it was hoped to encourage channel shift to the website for customer enquiries.

2) Cllr Lynch reported that the Tuesday youth group in Sandy was going well with regular attendance of 45 young people.   They had recently packed parcels for Afghanistan and on 17 December 2011 they would be packing food parcels for needy families in the UK.  Permission to use the school playground and lighting for football had been obtained.  

Cllr Pettitt reported on his attendance at the annual general meeting of BATPC on 20 October 2011 at Houghton Conquest Village Hall.  Sir Samuel Whitbread had given notice that this would be his last year as Chairman of the Association.  Renhold PC had acquired Quality Status.  Three of the Town Council representatives elected from the Central Bedfordshire area were from Biggleswade TC.

Cllr White and Cllr Pettitt reported on the recent visit to Sandy by four members of the Skarszewy community in Poland.  The visitors had participated in the Remembrance Parade and social and had enjoyed a reception provided by the Mayor.  A letter of support from the Mayor of Skarszewy had also been received.  The Twinning Association was planning a visit to Malaunay for the 30th anniversary of the formal twinning link.
Cllr Pettitt reported on his recent attendance at the AGM of the Bedfordshire Local Government Pension Fund.  The meeting was informative and the pension fund was in good shape.  The Mayor thanked Cllr Pettitt for attending on behalf of the Council. 



	14
	Finance  (121/2011-12)
It was resolved:

a) To approve the accounts for payment (a list of receipts and payments for the period had been on display in the committee room prior to the meeting and is included in the minute book).

b) To receive the financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year to date 2011/12 (which had been on display in the committee room prior to the meeting).
c) To note the conclusion of the External Audit for the financial year 2010/11 and to approve the Audit Committee’s recommendation to approve and accept the Annual Return for 2010/11.  Actions had already been taken to address the points raised in the auditors’ accompanying report.

d) To receive a report from the Internal Auditor following a visit on 25 November 2011.  It was noted that the report would be discussed at the next meeting of the Audit Committee and if any actions were proposed these would be reported to Town Council.


	16
	Staffing Matters (122/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the recommendations of the Staffing Committee made at a meeting on 14 November 2011 to amend the salaries of two members of staff with effect from the 1 April 2012.



	17
	Fallowfield Adoption (123/2011-12)
It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by ss100 and 102 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 ie commercially sensitive information.
The Clerk reported that negotiations with Kier Homes about the adoption of public open space at Fallowfield had been concluded and subject to contract the Clerk had accepted terms which were described to the Council and discussed.  The commuted sum agreed fell within the Council’s previously approved negotiation range.  The agreement was dependent on completion of the legal transfer by 13 January 2012.  The Town Council would also be required to begin maintenance work forthwith.  On this basis the Clerk had instructed solicitors and it was expected to complete the transfer within the agreed timescale.
It was resolved: to endorse the Clerk’s acceptance of Kier’s offer.

The Mayor thanked the Clerk and Ms Wileman of Central Bedfordshire Council for their work in this matter. 


	28
	Press Release  (124/2011-12)
The Clerk was asked to issue a press release with details of the Council’s participation in the Daybreak/Salvation Army Donate a Coat campaign.  Over 20 coats had been collected and had been taken for distribution by Potton Salvation Army.  The release would also include details of the Scouts Christmas Card delivery service in the local area.  
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